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Clerk: Teresa Davis 07719208444
clerk@battisfordpc.org.uk
http://www.battisfordpc.org.uk
MINUTES
of the BATTISFORD PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
held at the Battisford Village Hall on 18th January 2022 7pm 
       Present:
       Cllr D Wicking (Chair)
       Cllr J Cook (Vice Chairman)
       Cllr S Zethraeus
       Cllr J Wilson
       Cllr J Pope
       Cllr C Nicholas
       2 members of the public
       Dst Cllr D Pratt
       Parish Clerk T Davis
	2022/1
	CHAIRMAN`S WELCOME and RECORDING OF MEETING
	

	a.
b.
c.
	The Chair welcomed all to the meeting. No recording was advised.
Formal apologies were noted from Cty Cllr K Oakes and accepted by the Parish Councillors.
No declarations of Interest were declared
	

	2022/2
a.
	To Approve the Draft Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting of 23rd November 2021 and for the Chair to sign as a true record
Matters arising
It was noted that one or two spelling/typing errors were apparent and would be corrected, the minutes were AGREED with to include these corrections.
	

	2022/3
	CO-OPTION OF PARISH COUNCILLOR
	

	a.
	A resident was present and had shown an interest in becoming a councillor at the last meeting. It was Proposed, Seconded and Unanimously AGREED for Erika Kerry to be Co-opted onto the Battisford Parish Council.
	

	2022/4
a.
b.
c.
	PUBLIC PARTICIPATION – for members of the public, County Councillors & District Councillors to speak  
No other members of the public were present who wanted to speak
Cty Cllr K Oakes’s report was read and noted
Dst Cllr D Pratt gave his report
Cllrs asked if the current situation with the Mill Road Trailer, logged already with BMSDC could be looked into further by Cllr Pratt on behalf of the council and this was agreed.
A further discussion took place regarding the Copdock Interchange Plans and the concerns surrounding Belstead Brook being an environmental asset.

	

	2022/5
a.
b.
i.
ii.
c.
	Chair and Councillors Reports / Updates (on the night)
Chairman Report
The Chair reported that the bank transition seems to be gradually improving, however at this point it was identified that four councillors still had not received information from the bank and the Clerk will need to look into this as well as updating the account to provide Cllr E Kerry with viewing access.
The chair advised that some patching repairs had been made to the grass mound in the play area.
The Chair had attended the Fete meetings in the role of Gardening Club Chair and that the fete was still taking place on 2nd July on the Village Green. Friday the 1st looks to be setting up followed by cleaning up on 3rd July. There will be a fund raiser. 
The Chair also composed a draft Risk Policy for the play area, which was under item 2022/9b.
Councillors Report(s)
Cemetery : Cllr J Pope & Cllr S Zethraeus reported on the Cemetery. It was suggested that a conservation area would be in the Autumn, that trees had been received from the Tree Warden, three had been planted with a further five more to arrive. The hedge is going to be tidied and more variety planted. The plaque on the bench had been reinstated and a cutting’s area had been set aside. The Woodland Trust are providing trees. Cllrs knew of an advisor on hedge layering who could show how to layer the hedge round the perimeter, and this would be discussed nearer the time. 
Noticeboards :
Cllr J Wilson & Cllr J Cook advised that the noticeboards were being put up and it was in progress and going well. Cllr J Wilson will also now add the Cllr E Kerry to the noticeboards. 
Clerk Report:
Bank
All payments can now be submitted by me for authorisation for those authorised to make the payments as agreed, according to the financial regulations. This was done successfully for those payments listed on the agenda.
Accounts
As you know I prepared a budget at the last meeting. Finalising the Precept (and for any changes to the budget) is under item 2022/10f. The financial accounts have been prepared for the 3rd Quarter, a summary has been emailed to all councillors, the full accounts, receipts and payments and bank statements are available for item 2022/10e.
Cemetery
Battisford have received payment for burial rights (as previously agreed) and this has been paid into the bank as per item 2022/10b. 
Litter & Dog Waste Bins
I have requested a refund from BMSDC for the extra Dog Waste Bin on the invoice for tax year 2021-22, I’m not sure if we could ask for anything paid at a more historical date. I have yet to receive a response but hopefully the bins will be correct on the next invoice for 2022-23.
Mobile Post Office Visit
I have contacted Post Office Ltd with a request to arrange for the Mobile Post Office to stop at Battisford. This has been acknowledged as received but I have not yet had a response and under the circumstances would expect a delay.
Boundary Commission
I have contacted the Local Government Boundary Commission England in respect of the issue raised at the last meeting. I have received an acknowledgement but yet to receive a reply.
The Green Play Area
I have contacted three companies, Eastern Play Services Ltd, Schoolplaygroundequipment.org.uk and HAGS for a quotation on the repair/maintenance of the play equipment. I have also found that ROSPA, under the trading name of Playsafety Ltd carry out one day courses for those wishing to carry out general weekly checks on play equipment, I have placed this on the agenda should you wish a councillor or myself to attend. The nearest venues are either Brentwood or Huntingdon in either February or Sept for a cost of £329 including the RPII exam fee of £105. The course lasts from 9:30am-4:30pm.
The Lorry Consultation
I was unable to locate a contact to advise of the ‘rest stop’ suggestion.
Planning Consultations
All planning responses from the meeting of 23rd Nov and the emergency meeting held on 14th December have been logged.
Resident Request – Mill Rd report no. BMCU373500855
I have chased for a response from BMSDC on this report.
Neighbourhood Plan
I forwarded the article on Neighbourhood planning to all councillors and I hope it was of use, I have brought the magazine to the meeting should anyone wish to view all the articles.
Councillors discussed the Neighbourhood Plan (NP) briefly and Cllr D Pratt also advised on the benefits of the NP and the brevity of them when planning applications are made.
Item 2022/9a was brought forward to discuss at this point by the Chair.
	

	2022/9
a.
	Governance and Protocols
To discuss moving forward with the Neighbourhood Plan
It was decided that a separate meeting would be organised, the date to be decided at a later date.
	CLERK

	2022/6
a.
b.

	 SID Report & ANPR Initiative (Cllr Cook)
The report was provided by Cllr J Cook.
Cllr J Cook advised that some very high speeds were recorded at some concerning times.
By Village Hall over 10/11/21 – 14/12/21 readings for 15,588 Vehicles
Maximum speed of 65mph recorded on 28th November 2021 @ 7:35pm
Speed Limit is 30mph
85th Percentile Speed: 33.8mph
50th Percentile Speed: 28.1mph
Average Speed: 28mph
% of Drivers over the speed limit: 32.9%
The Average Speeder: 34.3mph
By Recreation Ground over 14/12/21- 14/01/22 readings for 8,041 Vehicles
Maximum Speed of 75mph recorded on 3rd January 2022 @11.40am
Speed Limit is 30mph
85th Percentile Speed:       38.8mph
50th Percentile Speed:       30.8mph
Average Speed:                  31.3mph
% Drivers over the speed limit:    54.7%
The Average Speeder:      36.5mph
ANPR
Cllr J Cook reported still waiting to wait to hear about the application. Cllr Pratt will also look into a recent article mentioning BMSDC looking at number plate recognition.

	Dst Cllr D Pratt

	2022/7
a.
b.
c.
d.

	ENVIRONMENTAL / FACILITY / ASSET MATTERS
To discuss the school bus – raised by resident
Cllr E Kerry had raised this issue and wanted to know if the school bus, currently having a very small number of children using it, could be better utilised. It was agreed that this would be best suited for the County Cllr and that both Cllr Kerry and the Clerk would pass this on to Cty Cllr Oakes.
To discuss information given by Dst Cllr D Pratt on Decarbonisation
To discuss a Parish Council Collaboration on the environment as emailed by Dst Cllr.
Items b & c were discussed together with Cllr D Pratt
Cllr D Pratt spoke about the different things a Parish Council(s) can do to make a difference, such as bulk buying installations, improving biodiversity, energy saving and supply, tree planting, re-planting hedgerows, cycle lanes, etc. That this impact could be greater if multiple Parish council’s collaborated, which in turn could help to inform more people, such as landowners and residents and access greater funding. 
Discussion took place amongst the councillors on certain ideas, such as a community advocate, the neighbourhood plan, the village hall electric charging point project.
It was AGREED that things should be done and that the council would like to collaborate with local parishes.
To discuss the option of playground safety training offered by Playsafety Ltd for £329 in Feb & Sept at either Brentwood or Huntingdon
This training was discussed and agreed in principle subject to any other quotes being found for the meeting in March.
	Cllr E Kerry
CLERK
Cllr D Pratt
Cllr J Pope
CLERK

	2022/8
a.
	PLATINUM CELEBRATIONS 2022
The Queens Canopy
Discussion took place between councillors on whether other clubs and committees in Battisford might be doing something to do with the Platinum Jubilee. Planting areas were also discussed and that trees planted recently could be added to the Queens canopy. A special commemorative Jubliee Tree was suggested.
It was AGREED that the tree’s for the canopy and the Jubilee Tree would be undertaken by councillors. 
	Cllrs


	2022/9
a.
b.

	Governance and Protocols
As above
To review and approve proposed Playground Risk Policy
The current draft had been circulated and was discussed. A number of points were raised such as who was to be the proper officer for the Play Area, quarterly checks, reporting an injury and contact details availability. It was established that training was needed to identify if all risks were being met correctly by the council. 
It was AGREED that the draft should be put on hold until such time that a trained person was appointed as a proper officer for the playground. The Chair would prepare a list of work to be carried out by the three companies identified by the Clerk who were ready to quote for maintenance and repair.
	

	2022/10
a.
b.
c.
d.
e.
f.
	FINANCIAL MATTERS
To Advise of urgent Cheque Payments Made after the 30th November 2021
i. Mr D Windle - £175.00
ii. Mr Q J Andrade - £100.00
iii. 31st Dec Clerk Wages  - £299.78
To Advise of Income received up to 31st December 2021
i. Burial Rights 106 - £82.50
To discuss and authorise payments of invoices payable in January 2022
i. Clerk Wages January - £299.78
ii. Clerk Office Allowance & Mileage - £29.70
It was Proposed, Seconded and Unanimously agreed for All payments to be made. 
Balance of Accounts as of 31st December 2021:-
Current Account - £16526.50
Savings Account - £__643.49
Savings Account - £_2370.51
To review and approve 3rd Quarter Accounts ending 31st December 2021
The accounts were accepted and APPROVED
To discuss and approve PRECEPT (and review Budget) for 2022-2023
A detailed discussion took place in light of the current needs of the parish council, reserves, the precept and the budget agreed in principle at the last meeting. It was identified that expensive training would be needed to ensure safety at the playground, along with regular maintenance. It was AGREED that the training budget should be increased by £400 and the budget for Maintenance of the Play Area (The Green) to be increased by £311, thereby giving a need to raise a Precept totalling £13,050 for 2022-2023.
This was then signed by the Chair and Clerk.
	CLERK
CHAIR
CLERK

	2022/11
a.
	EXCLUDED ITEM – Employment matters (Payroll)
It was confirmed by the Chair that this matter was of a sensitive nature and to be heard after the Public were excluded (Public Bodies Admission to meetings Act 1960). This was unanimously AGREED. 
It was confirmed by the Clerk that the payroll matter was now resolved. 
	

	2022/12
	Items for the next meeting – None, Meeting closed at 8:45pm
	


DATES OF FORTHCOMING MEETINGS (for up to date information please see BPC website)
http://www.battisfordpc.org.uk/battisford-parish-council/meetings/
Addendum – Reports
Suffolk County Council – Cllr K Oakes
January 2022
Children’s services and adult care at the heart of Suffolk County Council’s new budget plans
Suffolk County Council has outlined how it plans to spend money on public services in 2022/23.
· More money to support children with special educational needs and disabilities (SEND)
· Extra resources for adults in need of care
· Additional funds to prevent flooding and fix footpaths
Under the proposals, the council’s budget for 2022-23 would rise by 4.5% (from £598.2 to £625.4m). This additional money is generated by a 2.99% increase in Council Tax, and an increase in grants received from the Government.
The proposals will be presented at a scrutiny meeting in January, then put forward for approval by councillors in February.
Councillor Richard Rout, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance and Environment at Suffolk County Council, said:
“I’ve worked with my colleagues to propose a budget which will not see any reductions in our services, and invests further where it is most needed. Our aim is always to provide the best possible services for everyone in Suffolk and provide value for money.
“This has been a difficult budget to consider, particularly as Covid continues to make life challenging on every level, including our finances.
“We also continue to face rising costs and hugely increasing demands on our services year on year, particularly our adult care and children’s services.
“But this is a budget which helps us to respond to these demands, and meets our priorities for next year. For example increasing our family services budget by £1.1m from next year, to specifically to address the recommendations made by the recent independent SEND review – this is in addition to our previous commitment of £45m to develop SEND provision."
The council’s priorities are to:
· promote and support the health and wellbeing of all people in Suffolk
· strengthen the local economy
· protect and enhance the environment
· provide value for money for the Suffolk taxpayer
Some of the detail of the budget proposals, includes:
· £1.1m increase for the family services budget, specifically to address recommendations made by the recent independent SEND review
· £1m additional funding for Suffolk Highways over the next four years, for example to fund road signs and responsible verge cutting
· £10m to specifically deliver an increasing number of drainage schemes (over the next three years)
· £10m to improve footpath quality and access (over the next three years)
· £12.8m to decarbonise the buildings that we own (by 2030)
· Investments this year to set up future borrowing for bigger schemes, such as SEND and carbon reduction
Regarding Council Tax, the proposed 2.99% increase would be made up of a 1.99% increase in general Council Tax and a 1.00% increase dedicated to funding adult care.
This means costs for a household would look like:
· Band D property: £27.60 per week (80 pence per week increase from 2021-22)
· Band B property: £21.47 per week (62 pence per week increase from 2021-22) (Band B properties are the most common in Suffolk)
Councillor Rout continued:
“Proposing an increase in council tax is not a decision we take lightly, particularly when our costs of living are going up too.
“However, I think there is increasing recognition of the pressure our services are under. In our public consultation, there were more people who agreed that council tax would need to go up next year, compared to those that didn’t. This was especially true for funding adult care.
“By paying this extra each week, we are all helping the council to provide its key services, and helping support those who need it most.
“If anyone does have concerns about paying their council tax, they may be eligible for the Council Tax Reduction Scheme, which is managed by our borough and district councils. You could receive help if you are on a low income, even if you are working.”
The budget proposals will be presented at a Scrutiny Meeting on Tuesday 11 January 2022, with the final budget discussed at a Full Council meeting on 17 February 2022.
The Scrutiny meeting will be available to stream on Suffolk County Council’s YouTube channel, and public questions can be submitted in advance, details available at www.suffolk.gov.uk
Annual Public Health Report focuses on Mental Health impact of Covid-19
On December 2nd Suffolk County Council endorsed far-reaching recommendations to improve Suffolk people’s mental health and wellbeing.
This includes the creation of a dedicated fund of £2.5m and the development of a cross-system group to support community wellbeing in Suffolk.
Each year, the Director of Public Health in Suffolk produces an independent report, which explores a topic or area of strategic focus that is of importance to Suffolk. This year’s report titled “Better, together: Public Mental Health in Suffolk”, focuses on the actions that need to be taken to support and enable good mental health and wellbeing in the community, following the impacts of the Covid-19 pandemic.
The strains of the Covid-19 pandemic have meant that the issue of mental health has been in the public consciousness like never before. The unprecedented measures required to reduce the spread of the virus, have placed extraordinary pressures, and demands on the whole population, with around 1 in 5 adults in Britain experiencing some form of depression in the first three months of 2021 – more than double the figure prior to the pandemic. Almost half of adults have reported that their emotional and mental wellbeing has been affected.
The report highlights that those impacts may be as damaging and long-lasting as the physical effects of the virus. It focuses on actions which can be taken by communities, public and private sector organisations to try and mitigate these effects and protect and promote good public mental health in Suffolk now and for the future.
longer term recovery. The Health and Wellbeing Board will oversee this and will be discussing principles for how to deliver the recommendations at its next meeting in January.
Suffolk County Council approves extra £20m investment in highway drainage and footpaths
It was announced on December 7th that Cabinet members have committed an extra £20 million over the next three years into further improving Suffolk’s highway drainage systems and footpaths.
In recognition of the increasing maintenance demand on these areas, councillors approved the use of £10 million to specifically deliver an increasing number of drainage schemes that deal with problems that affect larger numbers of people, and a further £10 million to improve footpath quality and access.
Suffolk Highways will use the drainage investment alongside funding from the Department for Transport to increase the number of highway flooding sites which are resolved, providing a highway network that is more resilient and accessible during heavy rain and severe weather events.
The footpath investment will be focused on urban areas and busy footpaths in rural areas - providing a safer and more accessible network that supports people accessing local bus services, health care services and local shopping precincts.
Significant investment in firefighting equipment secures safer future for Suffolk
On December 10th, Suffolk Fire and Rescue Service added to the lifesaving kit at its disposal – cementing the county’s continued commitment to protecting its people.
A significant investment from the service in new equipment has seen the introduction of digital radios, smoke hoods and smoke curtains – benefitting both residents and firefighters across Suffolk.
The state-of-the-art digital handheld radios offer a clearer and greater range than previous models – vastly improving communication between firefighters when attending incidents.
These are accompanied by two pieces of new equipment designed specifically to reduce the harmful impact of smoke. All fire engines will now carry escape smoke hoods – enabling firefighters to protect people when rescuing or evacuating them from fires. Smoke curtains have also been introduced to help ensure that escape routes are kept clear of smoke, while also aiding in protecting property by reducing smoke damage.
This equipment can be used in a range of incidents, with it already proving invaluable in Lowestoft earlier today, where two occupants were rescued from a property following a kitchen fire suspected to have been caused by cooking left unattended.
Over 10,000 new LED streetlights installed across Suffolk
On December 17th Suffolk’s LED replacement programme reached a new milestone, with over 10,000 streetlights upgraded with new, sustainable LEDs.
Bouygues Energies & Services, the contractor leading the programme has successfully installed 10,799 new lanterns and counting as part of the project to replace all 43,400 streetlights in the county. These lanterns use less energy and produce a more natural and focused light than the traditional orange glow of streetlights.
The project, which is due to complete by the end of 2022 will also allow opportunity for other streetlight owners within Suffolk such as Parish and District Councils to upgrade their streetlights as part of this process.
This upgrade supports Suffolk County Council’s ambitions for becoming a carbon-neutral organisation by 2030. The benefits include; supporting a reduction in carbon emissions by saving energy and reducing light pollution, as well as providing clearer images on CCTV, traffic cameras and dashcam footage for the benefit of public safety.
The teams have been working their way through the west of the county and are making progress in Stowmarket and Sudbury.
Aside from the reduction in energy usage and minimising light pollution, the project will also bring down ongoing maintenance costs for the authority. The County Council expects to reduce its annual electricity costs on the streetlights by around 76%, saving more than £1.7 million a year.
By upgrading the lighting system with smart technology, this will increase the control the County Council has over its power consumption which will further reduce costs.
Prior to commencing in towns or parishes, Suffolk Highways is contacting those councils in case they wish to upgrade their parish-council owned street-lighting at the same time. All heritage-style lanterns which have been identified will be upgraded towards the end of the programme.
District Cllr Report  - Mid Suffolk District Cllr D Pratt
January 2022
Waste collections 
Due to the numerous bank holidays over the Christmas and New Year period, waste and recycling bin collection days will not resume to their normal days until 24th January.  Brown bin collection will return to normal from 10th January.
Christmas tree recycling
During January, you can leave your real Christmas tree, with all decorations removed, beside your brown bin on collection day. Trees will be collected from Barking on 27th January, at the grass rear of the village hall, and from Ringshall village hall car park on the week commencing 10th January, and again on Thursday 27th January.  
Free bus/taxi travel for vaccinations 
There is a Suffolk wide scheme for people who need to travel to get a COVID vaccination to get free transport either by bus or taxi.  Details can be found here https://www.suffolk.gov.uk/coronavirus-covid-19/covid-19-vaccinations-in-suffolk/ 
Solar car port 
Works to install 70 solar carports at Mid Suffolk Leisure Centre in Stowmarket have now begun. The scheme form part of a £2.8m investment in solar at the councils leisure centres; with £1.4m in funding for the solar carports pilot, and a further £1.4m in funding to install solar panels and other energy saving measures on the leisure centre buildings.
Locality Funding Awards
There is still funding from the annual locality awards.  Amounts of £250 or more are available to local community groups and organisations. Please encourage groups in the village to contact us for an application form or telephone for further information and help in applying. 
Copdock A14/A12 Interchange 
Babergh and Mid Suffolk have sent a joint response to National Highways’ consultation on improvements to the Copdock Interchange. Both councils are supporting the idea of a new link road connecting southbound traffic from the east (Felixstowe) towards London on A12 to bypass the roundabout. This is despite the fact the proposal will cause a great amount of environmental damage around Belstead brook and will be less of an improvement for traffic heading from A12 toward Bury on A14.  
New Council homes in Needham Market 
Part of the housing development on the former MSDC Council Office site in Needham Market has been completed.  8 new affordable homes were ready for families to move in at the beginning of December.  This development of housing is being built by MSDC in partnership with Norse Group.
	Email: daniel.pratt@midsuffolk.gov.uk
Telephone: 07775389193
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